
    

  

    

  

 Watton Town Council 

Wayland Hall, Middle Street, Watton, Thetford, Norfolk IP25 6AG    
Telephone: 01953 881007    Website: www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk 

Town Clerk: Mrs Jane Scarrott clerk@wattontowncouncil.gov.uk 
 

Councillors: You are hereby summoned to attend the Town Council meeting to be 
held in the Council Chamber, Wayland Hall on Tuesday 11th February 2025 at 

7.00pm for the purpose of transacting the following business. 
 

    Jane Scarrott – Town Clerk                           5th February 2025 
 

1. To receive and accept apologies for absence 
 

2.   To note Declaration of Members personal, prejudicial and disclosable pecuniary 
interests in respect of items on the agenda 

3.    MINUTES 
3.1 To confirm that the minutes of the meeting held on 28.01.25 are a true and 
accurate record  
3.2 To receive an update on items from the previous meeting if not agenda items for 
this meeting  
 

4.   TO RECEIVE REPORTS 
4.1 Chairman’s Report 
4.2 Vice Chairman’s Report  
4.3 Clerk’s Report including WASFAG Report 
4.4 Reports from Lead Councillors 
4.5 Report from Police Neighbourhood Priority Panel meeting 29.01.25 
 

5.    PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

7.    CLOCK TOWER  - to receive update 
  

8.    ALLOTMENTS – to receive update 
 

9.    SPORTS CENTRE - To note correspondence received from Watton Sports and 
Recreational Centre 
 

10.  PLANNING  - To consult on planning applications received since the last 
meeting 

11.  To pass a resolution to exclude the public and press to consider confidential 
matters: 
 

 

 

 

 

 

http://www.wattontowncouncil.gov.uk/
mailto:clerk@wattontowncouncil.gov.uk


    

  

    

  

Item 3.1  

Minutes of the meeting of Watton Town Council held on  

Tuesday 28th January 2025 at 7.00pm in the Council Chamber at Wayland Hall 

Councillors Present: - Don Saunders - Chairman, Peter Bishop, Tina Cruz, Keith 

Gilbert, Stan Hebborn, Sue Hebborn, Tomos Hutchings, Graham Martin, Kathryn 

Stallard, Gillian Turrant. 

Keith Prince joined the meeting at item 4. 

Officer present: Jane Scarrott Clerk  

1. APOLOGIES FOR ABSENCE RECEIVED AND APPROVED from 

Tony Bridges, Tina Kiddell, Catherine Turley-Long and Steve Turley-Long. 

   

District Councillor/County Councillor Claire Bowes sent notice that she could not 

attend the meeting. 

 

2.  NO DECLARATIONS OF INTEREST MADE 
 

3. CO-OPTION 
It was resolved to co-opt Keith Prince to fill the one casual vacancy on the Council. 
Keith Prince duly signed his Acceptance of Office Form and took his seat at the 
Council table. 
 
4.    MINUTES 

4.1 The Minutes of the meeting held on January 14th 2025 were accepted as a true 

record and signed by the Chairman.  

4.2 Updates from items raised at the meeting on January 14th 2025 not agenda 

items for this meeting: 

• High Street Bus Shelter Solar Panels 

Update from contractors 

When solar panels are fixed to shelter roofs, they have to be fixed securely using 

adhesive and fixings, in order to prevent them being vandalised or stolen. 

Removing solar panels from a bus shelter, to reuse elsewhere is not a common 

occurrence and so whilst the contractors have the solar panels, they are still 

attached to the old roof panel which was removed from the shelter.  The old roof 

panel has been sawn to match the same size of the solar panel but they wouldn’t 

look very good attached to the new shelter roof, so we have chosen not to use them. 

New panels will power both the RTI unit and the lights. There is no additional cost for 

these and from an aesthetics point of view it will look better. 

 

• Additional £150,000 now invested with CCLA. 

 

• The quote received for replacement windows in the Council Chamber has 

been accepted. Awaiting date for works. 

 



    

  

    

  

• Budget and Precept request submitted and received by Breckland Council. 

Payment will be made in April 2025 and September 2025. 

 

• Watton Sports Centre booked for Annual Town Meeting April 15th 2025. 

5.  REPORTS  
5.1 Chairman’s Report 
The Chairman has visited Buckingham Lodge on 19.01.25 to talk to residents and 
the Finance/HR Meeting on 23.01.25. 
 
5.2 Vice-Chairman’s Report  

The Vice-Chairman has attended the Police Priority Setting Meeting held on 

15.01.25 and the Finance/HR Meeting on 23.01.25. 

 

5.3 District Councillor’s Report  

E-mailed reports from District Councillors Tina Kiddell and Claire Bowes had been 

forwarded to Town Councillors prior to the meeting.   

 

District Councillor Keith Gilbert reported that Breckland Council is moving forward in 

making improvements to shop fronts in Watton High Street. As Chairman of 

Breckland Council, he attended the recent Holocaust Memorial Service held at St. 

Peter Mancroft Church, Norwich. 

Cllr Gilbert was asked about the reported £350000 being budgeted by Breckland 

Council to replace Councillors laptops and mobiles. 

5.4 County Councillors Report 
Written report received from County Councillor Claire Bowes was forwarded to Cllrs 
prior to the meeting. 
 
5.5  Clerks Report as presented in the agenda pack with verbal update given: 
 

• Car Parks 

Call held   with Breckland Council Officers 24.01.25 re. draft lease for Watton Town 

Council to manage the Breckland Council owned car parks in the town. Once the 

draft Heads of Terms for a lease have been compiled they will be shared with the 

Town Council. 

 

• Breckland Five Towns Meeting 23.01.25 

Points raised: 

o Local Government Re-organisation and Devolution – more will be known at 

the end of the month. Anticipate Mayoral elections in May 26 if Unitary is 

introduced. 

o Local Plan Update – Government target of 900 new dwellings per year within 

Breckland. 

• Staff Training 

Clerk and Deputy Clerk – The Procurement Act 2023 21.01.25 (Online)  

Clerk and Deputy Clerk – Sexual Harassment 28.01.25 (Online)  



    

  

    

  

All Staff Training Workshop – 13.02.25 (To be held at Watton Sports Centre. The 

Town Council Office will be closed for the morning.)  

 

• Middle Street pedestrianisation 

Breckland Council is waiting to hear from Norfolk County Council regarding the 

Middle Street proposals with an update expected in February. 

 

• Wayland Partnership 

Notes from the Wayland Partnership Meeting held on 13.01.25 e-mailed to 

Councillors 16.01.25. The Clerk and Events Officer visited the Partnership on 

21.01.25. 

 

• Foot counters 

Breckland Council is proceeding with the installation of two footfall counters in 

Watton High Street. The cameras are to be placed at locations where there are 

already CCTV cameras as the brackets belong to Breckland Council. 

 

• High Street Flag Poles 

Breckland Council is refitting four flagpoles to chosen properties in the High Street. 

New brackets and anti-furling devices will be installed at the Banking Hub, Maxi Poli 

International Supermarket, Steven Smith Butchers and Watton Health Office. 

5.6      Lead Councillors 
Heritage Lead Councillor Kathryn Stallard informed the Council that she has filed a 
copy of papers relating to the Walsinghan Gates with the Museum4Watton, with hard 
copies also held in the Town Council Office. 
 
5.7      SNAP Meeting Report from Gillian Turrant: 
Gill gave a verbal precis of the minutes of the SNAP meeting: 
 

  Face to face meeting held at Watton Town Hall 

Attended by two community police officers; Pete Fuller and Justin, Councillors Gillian 

Turrant and Tomos Hutchings and three members of the public (two of whom are 

Neighbourhood Watch members). 

P.C. Austin Clarke sent apologies due to illness. 

Pete explained a change to the structure of the SNAP meetings, the meetings will 

now take the format of those in Norwich. 

There will now be a face-to-face meeting in each of the four areas with a Teams 

meeting two weeks later when the chairs of each meeting will receive feedback from 

the police regarding priority issues. 

Everyday issues are seen as those such as speeding, anti-social behaviour etc.  

Although these are issues that concern residents the priority will be given to major 

issues such as arson.  



    

  

    

  

Crimes should be reported via the online system, Crimestoppers or by telephone 

(Not Facebook). 

Unfortunately, police resources are stretched and local officers have found they are 

often called to attend out of area incidents which may have a negative effect on 

visible police presence around the town. 

Watton is considered to have a low crime rate with a higher than average 'clear up 

rate'. It is possible that some minor crimes are not reported as it may seem to those 

concerned it is not worth it however if it’s not reported it can't be recorded in local 

crime figures. 

A lot of shoplifting goes unreported, the Shop Watch scheme that operates in other 

areas could be of use to local shops. 

Councillor Turrant suggested the police contact the council Events Officer to explore 

the possibility of putting something in the free paper to inform residents of how to 

report crimes.  The police were also invited to attend community events to offer an 

approachable presence, again via contacting the Events Officer. 

[Also noted that the Police have received less reports about Church Walk and it is 

not considered to be an unsafe place]. 

6. WORKS IN PROGRESS 

The Works in Progress list was noted.  

Suggested updates will be made to the Works in Progress List. 

• It will be checked what has happened to requested signage at Heritage Park. 

• Suggestion made that references to review of staffing policies could be 

merged. 

 

7. PUBLIC PARTICIPATION  

No members of the public present. 

 

8. FINANCE 

8.1      Payments for January 2025 were approved for payment as on the list 

presented prior to the meeting, with the addition of £140 for two members of the staff 

to attend the NPTP Spring Seminar. 

 

8.2     The draft minutes from the Finance Committee held on 23.01.25 were noted. 

 

8.3     Recommendations from the Finance Committee 

I.It was resolved to increase the Training Budget as deemed necessary and in 

agreement with the Finance Committee. 

II.It was resolved to accept the quote received of £8125 plus VAT to commission 

an organisational staffing re-structure for Watton Town Council. 

III.It was resolved to consider a contract with the preferred grounds maintenance 

contractor for provision of support for the Town Operatives should one or both 

be off work. 



    

  

    

  

IV.It was resolved to increase the monthly expenditure limit on the Town Council 

bank card to £3000. 

V.It was resolved to ratify the decision that no increase to Cemetery, Market or 

Allotment Fees is to be made during the forthcoming financial year. 

VI.It was resolved to agree to proceed with the transfer of the Thetford Road 

Allotment land to the Town Council and to accept additional associated costs. 

VII.It was resolved to accept the quote of £2015 plus VAT from Force8 to provide 

security and first aid cover as necessary for the 2025 Town Council events. 

 

9.  TREE ASSESSMENT 

Tree Risk Assessment received and noted. 

 

10. NORFOLK ASSOCIATION OF LOCAL COUNCILS (NALC) 

Communication received from NALC was noted. 

 

11. PLANNING 

Planning applications received for consultation: 

11.1   PL/2024/0796/FMIN New residential scheme on site of former gas works for 

3No. dwellings Land At 2 Saham Road, Watton, IP25 6EA53 Griston Road, Watton, 

Thetford, Norfolk, IP25 6DN 

 

Comment will be submitted that the proposed third dwelling at the front of the site will 

have a negative visual impact on a non-designated Heritage Asset. Town Council 

will request that this application be considered by the Planning Committee. 

 

11.2   PL/2025/0040/HOU Proposed single storey rear extension and new garage  

 No comment. 

         
12. No resolution passed to exclude the public and press. 
 
 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 3.2 Update from the meeting held 28.01.25 

Agenda 
Item No. 

 

5.5 Car Parks – Birketts solicitors have made initial contact but there is a 
need for them to check they can act for the Town Council as Birketts 
are known to act for Breckland Council.   

8.3ii Staffing - Initial meeting with consultant who will be conducting the 
agreed staffing re-structure booked for 07.02.25. 

11.1 Request submitted for planning application PL/2024/0796/FMIN to be 
considered by Breckland Planning Committee. 

  

Item 4.3 Clerks Report  

Love Watton 

https://www.facebook.com/p/Love-Watton-61554792963192/ 

 

 

Before Christmas the Council was presented with the above and asked if there are any 
small projects Love Watton might to able to assist with. 

Love Watton is in touch with the Sports Centre and Loch Neaton committees to see if the 
thank you picnic can be held at on one of their outside spaces. 
The Council stated at the time that a further meeting might be held with Love Watton. 

Is the Council wishing to proceed with this? Love Watton could be approached re. the 

planned Activity Days at CHT. 

Wayland Academy 

E-mail received from Head of Year 11: 

“I am Head of Year 11 at Wayland Academy and am currently in the process of organising 

the Leaver's Prom. We are changing this, this year, to be more inclusive and to allow all 

https://www.facebook.com/p/Love-Watton-61554792963192/


    

  

    

  

students to attend, rather than not being able to due to financial implications. This year we 

are hosting the Leaver's Prom at the Academy, rather than at an external venue, which is 

really exciting. Obviously, I still want to make this event a memorable one and to make it as 

special as possible, for all of my students in Year 11, to celebrate the end of their 5 year 

journey with us at the Academy. 

 

I am hoping to build links with the community and to get local businesses involved, 

wherever possible. Therefore, I am emailing you to see whether there is anything you are 

able to do in supporting this event. In particular, we are looking to borrow, or have gifted, a 

red carpet (runner) to enable students a red carpet entrance, before enjoying a mocktail 

reception on our front terrace and then going inside to enjoy the main event. 

Is this something you may have at your disposal or could you point me in the direction of 

someone who may be able to help, or perhaps you can support us in an alternative way?” 

 

Norfolk Association of Local Councils (NALC) 

E-mail forwarded to Cllrs 03.02.25. 

 

Report from Watton & Saham Flood Action Group to the Saham Toney Parish 

Council Meeting on 3rd February 2025 – submitted by Liz Whitcher 

 

Item 7 Clock Tower Update 

The clock weights have come off the pulley and thus the clock cannot be wound and 
is not working. Smiths of Derby did come out to try to sort the problem out but, 
unfortunately this could not be achieved due to the weights being so heavy. 
  
2 men with block and tackle would be needed to be able to lift the weights. Smiths 
would charge £1,776.00 (plus VAT) for this service. 
  
The cause of this happening is when the clock has been wound, if its wound too 
vigorously the rope will jump out of the pulley, and if its wound too high, it will jump 
out of the pulley. 
  
Instructions on winding have been given each time Smiths have been out to the 
clock. 
 
The Events Officer is putting a report on the clock and clock tower together for 
presentation at the next Full Council Meeting. However, she is waiting to receive the 
commissioned updated quinquennial report and to hear from EDF re. the electricity 
supply to the building to be able to complete her report. 

 



    

  

    

  

Item 8. 

Birketts have heard from the solicitor acting for the owner of the Thetford Road 

Allotments. 

He is proposing for the transfer of the land for nil value with restrictive covenant 

against use other than as allotments. 

Options are: 

1. The owner retains a strip of land so there is land which benefits from the restrictive 
covenant; OR 

2. The owner has a restriction on WTC’s Land Registry title so she control disposals – 
as you would need a certificate from her to overcome the restriction in order to make 
any Land Registry disposals. 
 

Birketts suggested a restrictive covenant in the transfer as the feeling was that the 

owner would just include the covenant (without going further into how to make it 

permanently enforceable) on the basis it is unlikely WTC would dispose of the land 

or seek to use it other than as allotments, so this does seem a little unnecessary 

(and may increase costs if there is lots of discussion about it), but the owner’s 

advisers are asking for it because they are concerned to demonstrate that the land is 

“de-valued” for her IHT position. 

         Further clarification on this has been requested. 

 

Item 9. 

The Chairman of the Trustees of the Watton Sports and Recreational Centre has 

requested to give a presentation to the Town Council at the meeting on 25.02.25. 


